Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


November 18, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Pricilla Burnette, Larry Strout, Beth MyLroie, David Projanski, Mary Chris Semrow, Romy Spitz, Perry Blass, Ben Strick, Kasey Ciolfi, Grace Guerrette, Terry Valente, Betsy Morrison, Joan Rogers, Tyler Ingalls, Darla Chafin, Suellen Doggett, Dave Lawlor, Charlene Kinnelly, Representative Peter Stuckey, Amy Hogan, Laurie Raymond, Jerry Silbert, Summer Bowie, Dave Thompson, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand, two sign language interpreters (Amanda and MJ). Via Skype/Bangor:  Glenda Wilson, Adam Marquis, Monique Stairs, Karen Colburn, Eric McVay, and Catherine Robinson.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Cullen:  I want to thank you all for the last minute change of location.  I also want to thank the City of Portland for letting us use this room and Elizabeth and Vickey for making this all come together.  Today we have Dave Lawlor from Mobius Inc. speaking.  He has been doing some exciting research and we’ll get to hear about it today.

Featured speakers:

David Lawlor, Executive Director, Mobius Inc.  http://www.mobiusinc.org/  Click here to view to PowerPoint presentationTopic:  Using goal analysis to drive improvements in performance and outcomes.  .

David:  I want to thank Cullen for inviting me.  I want to talk about a project we’ve been working on at Mobius for six or seven years; time flies when you enter that aging category, I’m finding (laughter).  There’s quite a bit involved with this in terms of data collection.  I’ve pulled out a few core pieces.  I’m going to talk about just one tool, though it’s no replacement for quality, person-centered services, or opportunities for people in the community.  We came about doing this when we were looking for a standard way to visit plans from year to year and evaluate how well people have completed goals, therefore also evaluating our own work.  One of the challenges is for a finite group, for example individuals eligible for DHHS services for ID/DD, primarily the waivers, this is roughly 6,000-7,000 people and it’s growing every day, there’s a tremendous variation of issues and complexities.  We were looking for something that would accommodate the individualization of our plans and the unique needs of each individual.  This model grew out of the mental health community and we modified it greatly to meet our needs.  The first thing we did was come up with assessing goal attainment.  When I came to Mobius 17 years ago our philosophy was centered on valued roles in the community, including SRV (policy/training/practice), self-determination, person-centered planning, work first, and active supports.  Our philosophy hasn’t changed, as a purpose and vision it’s a great one and one we’re always striving for.  Self-determination is a big thing for us; we look at this goal work as a way to scaffold this.  Longer term future that people can work within.  Work first agency.  Support employment, presented on our programs, 40-50% of adults have a job in the community, 90% of jobs are individual placements in the community.  Two months ago, within a few weeks I had 3 stories that blew me away.  One story involved an individual who had significant challenges, was confined to a wheelchair, and couldn’t speak.  He was working at a bank doing some shredding and other work; the bank began to source out a lot of this work.  They realized that they couldn’t do this to this individual so they pulled the work he was doing out of the outsource contract, therefore ensuring his job was retained.  Another story revolves around a person who designed the sale of his business being contingent on a person with ID/DD being able to remain employed.  Lastly, a local school was looking at budget cuts that would’ve eliminated jobs for persons with ID/DD currently employed there.  A bus driver got together with others and collaboratively ant
eed up the resources so that these people could keep their jobs.  These stories speak to the value added that the people we support bring to the work environment.  If you’re supporting individuals in the home and community you make sure you’re supporting individuals to do things for themselves.  A very important piece for our organization is non-traditional communication.  Romy has been providing this for over 10 years, and it’s an unbelievable resource and has a dramatic impact.  

Begin PowerPoint Presentation.

Question:  I’m a teacher at a high school.  I work very closely with transitioning students to the bigger world, post high school.  I’m very excited and intrigued and would love to get a hold of the breakdown of the skills your young adults are working on because I’m a big proponent of working backwards.  I’m hearing, “Can you give me examples?”
David:  In this case, this is really research on a budget; we did as much as we could with a limited data set.  Intentional skill teaching is happening within areas that relate to employment.  What’s next for us is to expand the study with a collaborative, we’ve committed as a routine part of our PCP over the next couple of years, we’ve engaged Hornby Zeller, structured new items to study, and we’ll use this in the agencies as a performance tracking tool to enhance the study in order to draw conclusions with more confidence.  We have an interest in determining how this can be a vehicle to care coordination with the waivers.  We’re probably going to look at a sample goal statement and do a themed analysis and develop our own domains because the ones we have are overlapping of each other, they’re not completely separate.  We’re going to have more people involved and try to build some of these categories.  I think we’ll stick with the skill.  We had a goal quality variable; the Director of Quality Assurance for DHHS said you need to have a determination of goal quality to address if goals aren’t well written as it would be hard to classify in different ways.  We also want to try to find more indicators of community inclusion.  I’ll try to answer any questions.  I find this discussion very helpful.

Comment:  I’m intrigued with community inclusion.  Too often it’s community insertion.

David:  This is true.  We’re looking for an indicator that the person is present and participating in the community.  Work will be another one I think.  Understanding we can never answer the whole concept because we can never define it among ourselves.  We referred to the data dictionary and it helped to clarify classifications.

Comment:  I love hearing from you the idea of collaboration.  We’ve been fortunate to have several other individuals present to talk about collaboration, one of them being the head of Special Education for the state (Jan Breton), DOL, and DHHS collaborating.  We have teachers that write data-driven goals and objectives, rather than trying to reinvent the wheel this might be a source of free information.

David:  Yes, you all have been doing it for a long time.  We all define them slightly differently, so how do we all get on the same page?  They’re also doing some research on transition.  We’re developing a database here and we have to be careful, we want to make sure it’s clean and independent.  Mental health, transition plans, school plans, people all come at this from their specialization.  Sometimes you may have to look at it all like this to see what constant important pieces of information might bubble.  I feel lost sometimes but I believe we’re heading in a meaningful direction.

Question:  Have you made room for medical interventions interacting with your goal attainments?

David:  No.  We have very limited data sets.  We’re trying to turn it into a quantitate set.  We can’t do this on $20,000, most comprehensive studies like that run in the millions.  We’re kind of approaching it from the minimalist standpoint.

Comment:  Using goal based analytical data is good, though it’s not going to lock you in completely.

David:  We try to stay focused on the outcomes.  There are several “what ifs” when you walk down that path.  We’re trying to get some very basic information.  Romy helped me go through the data and analysis process.
Romy:  I think the level of data that you’re talking about is appropriate.  It’s a hard subject to get your mind around; you almost have to see everything in a 3-D space to wrap your mind around it.

Question:  Just take the goal and look at it.   If you look at the goal purely and look back at the person it was written for, it’s possible that it wasn’t a good goal for that person.  Is this accounted for in your results?  Do you balance the two?

David:  There are dropped goals, and we take those out of the study.  With Hornby Zeller we may look at this further.  It’s my understanding of good person-centered planning that this is built in.  Informed choice is a big piece of what we do.  I tell people you’re going to hear a lot about the value-based but the bottom line we ask you to look at is the person you’re serving.  We get stuck as well; we have a lot to learn.

Comment:  I’m very impressed with the skill development.  Transportation is the case in point.  This has been a time when communication goes on; one can comment on world events, it’s a therapeutic hour, so I don’t knock the individualized transportation as it has this tremendous effect if it’s attainable.

David:  Though we have to do more than just transportation.

Question:  How are the changes with the PCP process going and any other general basic information that I can share with others on how things are going in regards to housing related issues?
David:  I don’t know about housing.  I think in general no matter what regulations we have to deal with we always work it out; we merge what we need with what the state needs and work it out.  It seems to be a pretty logical approach to align our process with:  Creating more global goal statements and leave it up to the team to come up with specific objectives.  Remember that the planning process is geared towards making sure no one gets in trouble with MaineCare compliance, so that’s built in there too.  There are some categories that you code to make them reimbursable, but we do more above and beyond that.

Comment:  With the changes from the Employment First Act coming on board, this is something that can be discussed down the road.
Cullen:  Are there any other questions?

David:  I want to thank you for your patience with this.  You have my email (dlawlor@mobiusinc.com) and I look forward to conversations around this.  
End of presentation. 
DHHS Update:  
Cullen:  We don’t have an update from DHHS today.  When I receive the waitlist numbers I’ll post them on the website.  If they come out before the minutes are sent I’ll include them with the email I send out. In reviewing the waitlist numbers from last month to my recollection of the numbers since spring the Priority 1 waitlist has gone down –significantly.  Looking at these numbers it appears that getting rid of the priority 1 waitlist is within reach.  The changes to the Section 29 waiver are now set to take effect as of February 1st will include home supports, respite care, and assistive technology.  I have discovered that the payment for the cost of the technological item is above and beyond this, and also the cost of the service will be covered.  This may open up the Section 29 waiver for more people to alleviate some of the Section 21 waitlist.

David Projansky:  Right now my office is working on an MOU with MaineHousing.  We drafted it months ago and it’s been delayed.  We’re working on having a strong MOU with them and be a lot more collaborative.

Cullen:  My guess is that this MOU is regarding supportive housing.

David:  A lot of it is about communication and establishing lines of communication.

Cullen:  This probably stems from a committee that is taking a look at supportive housing and how to make it work better between DHHS and MaineHousing.  There were numerous supportive housing programs created years back; MaineHousing would tie in housing to a covenant restriction for 30 years, and DHHS would commit services for only one year at a time.  This created a disconnect.  MaineHousing ended up getting burned because for a lot of projects, DHHS abruptly changed their strategy and large groups of people no longer received services, making many supportive housing projects fail.  

David P:  We’re trying to communicate a little bit better.

Cullen:  I also wanted to welcome you to the meeting, David, and hope you will keep attending.
Legislative Updates: 

Charlene Kinnelly:  I really don’t have a lot to report.  There were 5 bills that were heard last year that were carried over.  Sometimes the legislature runs out of time to finish something and each committee leadership allows “x” number of bills to be carried over to the second session.  Those that would be of interest to this group include:  A bill to extend private health insurance coverage for children with Autism spectrum disorders to cover the behavioral therapy.  Senator Alfond had a bill that is carried over to change the focus of the Maine Children’s Growth Council and charge them with the responsibility to deal with that early childhood collaboration, cooperation, having a system that really works.  This way kids get identified, get what they need, and don’t have to go to 25 different places to do it.  Representative Farnsworth introduced a bill that has to do with rate setting changes for Section 28, the children’s center-based services waiver.  In the budget passed last year there were some interim studies mandated, a dollar amount was identified and savings then had to be identified to match the dollar amount.  Another shared living progress report, which Representative Stuckey keeps pushing for, is due in January.  There were numerous other things, one that really pertains to this group are the changes to Section 29, thanks to the work this group has done, that is working its way through the system.  The Legislative Council has been very strict in limiting the number of bills allowed to be introduced.  That process isn’t totally completed yet.  There is a bill to improve dental services for children on MaineCare, and that’s all we really know.  There is a bill in to dump the transportation broker system.  We don’t know if there will be a supplemental budget.  I’m sure some of you have seen that Department Heads can’t attend legislative meetings; they can provide committees with written information but can’t be present to answer questions.
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  There was a requirement that a commission working this summer find $40 million in savings.  If they’re not able to do that then the budget has that sized hole in it that would require by statute some supplemental response, so I’d be surprised if there wasn’t one.  Regarding dental services, for the Portland clinic the last we’ve heard there has been good progress with shifting the contract and a lot of the services have started.  IV sedation services are still needed to go to Bangor or Riverview, the longer term plan is to have them incorporated in the contact and provided in Portland and Biddeford.  When this issues first surfaced it was horrific; it’s taken a long time in the end the outcome may in fact be better, with services available closer to people’s homes in community settings.  The transportation issue continues to be a disaster; one of the places where it’s really remarkable that the lid has stayed on it.  You can only listen so long to the systemic progress versus anecdotal experiences that people are struggling with, not to mention the people that have just given up.  Again, maybe it will end up better but it doesn’t feel that way; we’re really letting people down.  It’s affecting consumers but it’s also affecting providers, because if the consumers don’t show up they can’t get paid.  It’s a spiral that’s really awful and frankly from listening to what some of the other providers have said they could have the old system back up and running remarkably quickly and the frustration of not being able to insist on that more clearly I think has really frustrated people throughout the whole community, including the people in the legislature, on our committee, and those in leadership.  I don’t really see the end game at this point.

Charlene:  I attended the Appropriations Committee Meeting recently and I didn’t hear any change or tidbits of information from the department that the situation wasn’t exactly the same as when your committee met at the end of October.
Question:  Is December 1st still being viewed as the cutoff date to stay with this broker?
Peter:  That’s the next time they’ll make a decision about how much more time is needed.  They were careful not to say that’s a hard deadline.  Will they view whatever change has happened as acceptable progress to extend the deadline?  I don’t know.

Question:  I’ve heard that there are approximately 100 bills to be heard, and there are also appeals going on.  Is this accurate?
Peter:  My understanding is that they’ve accepted 102 bills, and Thursday is the appeal day.  I don’t know how many of the rejected ones are getting appeals.  They’ll be meeting on Thursday morning to hear the appeals.  The sponsor can speak, nobody else, and they’re limited to three minutes.  They’re working hard to keep the number down.

Charlene:  I did check the website this morning, and the list of the number of bills that have been appealed is up there.

Cullen:  It’s also a good time to speak with your representatives.  Charlene had mentioned there are major changes being considered with tax laws.  Nonprofits are the bulk of the service provider organizations providing services.  There is a bill considering taxing non profit organizations for their assets.  These hypotheticals such as how much a building is worth that nonprofits don’t technically own but they’re paying a mortgage on would be taxed if this bill were to pass.  These changes would be very radical and would leave nonprofit agencies with decreased funds.  We’ll tell you more as this goes on.  The Maine Association of Nonprofits is working hard to fight this.

Updates on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The ID/DD CoC Committee continues to meet; the group meets a week ahead of this meeting.  The group’s work seems to be moving along and we’re figuring out what its role is going to be.  This group is a nice cross section of folks involved with legislation and this coalition.  Additionally, the Blueprint for Transition group has been formed, with representation from every corner to keep it balanced.  The group is meeting this Friday, November 22nd at 9:30 AM.  The goal is to create a White Paper for transition.  You’ll all be involved in how that plays out, as anything that group develops will be run by you for your input and feedback; we will be writing this as a Coalition with the committee doing some of the legwork in between.

Housing Update:

Cullen:  David covered the housing update fairly well.  A reduction in Section 8 and Sequestration continues to be huge issues; 125,000-185,000 families would lose their housing due to Sequestration by the end of 2014.  This would be a huge loss, displacing elderly and disabled persons, and affecting the chances of people securing housing who don’t already have it.
Question:  Will this loss of Section 8 vouchers be imposed upon people with mental illness and ID/DD?
Cullen:  Yes.  Programs that administer Section 8 have been shifting things around to cover the costs of people currently receiving Section 8 for roughly 6 months, doing all they can not to displace people currently on the program.  But they have exhausted all of their options.  Their next move will be to figure out who they’re going to displace out of housing.  Our Delegation is well aware of the Sequester and is fighting against it, but it doesn’t hurt to reach out to them.  We have been compiling Sequestration stories and sending them to the Maine Delegation, and they have made a huge impact; they are anxious to hear these stories to share with their colleagues.  If you have Sequestration stories please feel free to contact either Vickey or myself and we will be sure to forward them to the delegation.  

Comment:  Part of the problem is that not a lot has happened yet; we’ll have more stories in six months.

Cullen:  We’re hoping that by compiling stories on the early effects of Sequestration and sharing them with our Delegation now we will prevent the devastating effects that we would otherwise see in the next 6 months.
Children’s Services, SMACT, Special Education updates:
Cullen:  The third Transition Planning meeting is tomorrow, November 19th, from 5:30-7:30 PM at Portland Arts & Technology High School on Allen Ave.  The first two meetings had great attendance.
Other Business, Announcements:

Tyler:  This will probably be my last meeting for a while, as SUFU wants to shuffle some people around into different roles.

Cullen:  Can the folks in Bangor create a sign-in list and email it to me so we can be sure to capture everyone who participated today?  I want to thank Social Services again for letting us use this space.  Some of the same cuts and thinking in terms of less is better are affecting people experiencing homelessness and that system. The Oxford Street Shelter is just a block away, a 154 bed facility that has been full and overflowing into three different overflows.  One of them is the room you’re sitting in.  This room is transformed into a shelter; every night the tables and chairs have to be moved and mats are laid out on the floor.  The GA waiting room is used as another overflow location; upwards of 47 people have slept in chairs in the GA waiting room from last winter to present.  There is a crisis with homelessness along with the crisis we’re seeing and experiencing.  We’re all on the same page making sure people have housing and the services they need.  And our actions efforts are working together.  
Comment:  Maybe add to the next agenda APS funding and cuts in hours.
Cullen:  As a reminder, our next meeting is December 9th.  This meeting will feature Peter Brown, Program Director, and Betsy Morrison, Program Manager – STRIVE.  Topic:  Overview of STRIVE U, a residential post-secondary partnership with USM, STRIVE Bayside, a residential training program, and Next STEP, a private pay program designed for people on the waiting lists.  
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org), Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) or Vickey Rand (vickey@chomhousing.org).  If you’d like to contribute a photo for the website, please send it/them to one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook. 
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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